We write to express outrage over the murder of Álvaro Miguel Rivera, which happened on March 6, 2009, in Cali, Colombia.

As a signatory to many international human rights declarations and treaties, it is Colombia's obligation to ensure that human rights violations are fully investigated and perpetrators are brought to justice. Álvaro Miguel Rivera's murder is a clear violation of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the Covenant on Civil and Political Rights—both of which have been signed by Colombia. Furthermore, this crime violates fundamental rights enunciated in the Constitution of Colombia.

Moreover, the Yogyakarta Principles on the application of international human rights law in relation to sexual orientation and gender identity specify that, “Everyone is entitled to enjoy all human rights without discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation” and that states should, “adopt appropriate legislative and other measures to prohibit and eliminate discrimination in public and private spheres on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity” (Principle 2).

At a regional Level, the recently approved Resolution AG/RES-2435(XXXVIII-O/08) on “Human Rights, Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity” in the framework of the Inter-American System of Human Rights, also signed by Colombia, directs its government to take all concrete and necessary actions to avoid human rights violations that people suffer person because of their sexual orientation and gender identity, especially if they are human rights defenders or LGBT activists.

Finally, the Inter-American Commission of Human Rights in its Communication dated March 12, 2009, condemns the murder of Miguel Alvaro Rivera and requests that the state of Colombia makes a full and fair investigation into the crime and punishes the perpetrators.
We respectfully request that:


    * Colombian authorities publicly condemn this crime and conduct a full and fair investigation into it, guaranteeing that once the perpetrators have been identified, they will be punished to the full extent of the law.

    * The Division of Human Rights and the Attorney General initiate a research program, monitoring and following up on cases involving hate crimes or hate speech related to sexual orientation and gender identity, and providing compensation to the victims and their families.

    * A law on hate crimes is enacted, incorporating crimes related to sexual orientation, gender identity and gender expression. Once enacted, the state should create a plan to promote the law to security personnel, the judiciary and the general public, and especially to the community protected by this law.

    * Authorities do everything possible to ensure that similar crimes are not repeated in the future and include the LGTBI community in plans to develop increased security in Cali City.

      Colombian authorities should respect and protect the rights of all citizens, regardless of sexual orientation, gender identity or gender expression. We trust that you will give this issue the attention it deserves.

